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OPEN BUSINESS 
 

2. Declarations of Interest 

 None. 

3. Minutes of Open Business of the Annual Congregation held on 30 
November 2023 

 Approved. 

4. Matters arising from the Minutes 

 None. 

5. Oral Reports 

 The First Bursar gave an oral report on development of a new College Papers drive.  
With a view to improving transparency, the Registrar is working on compiling 
complete records of Governing Body and Council minutes and papers.  Once 
established, the drive will enable members of Governing Body to access papers from 
past Congregations and Council meetings.  For confidentiality and data protection 
reasons, reserved Council papers will not be stored on the drive.  Governing Body will 
be invited to access the ShareFile in due course. 

 Principal Business 

6. Report of the Audit and Scrutiny Committee 

 Dr Atkins presented a report by the College’s Audit and Scrutiny Committee. 

An addendum covering the work of the E-Lab was provided (Dr Mohaddes, as an E-
Lab Director, was not involved in producing this report). 

The report noted a broad range of matters.  Although administrative costs had 
increased, the Committee’s view was that this had bought improvements.  Bringing 
all staff onto the Living Wage was welcomed, and the challenges of the College’s 
decarbonisation target noted.  The Committee commented on Development costs and 
suggested introducing a discretionary overhead on donations.  Their view of the 
College’s financial forecast was, overall, positive.  

They stressed the importance of continuity of Audit and Scrutiny Committee 
membership. 

The First Bursar thanked the Committee for its report and recommendations.  He 
noted that several of the Committee’s recommendations were already under 
discussion or, like coordination support for the Research Managers, had been 
introduced.  He committed to take the Committee’s recommendations away as 
actions, proposals for which would be considered by Council in due course. 

The Committee noted the “clustering” approach introduced in the College’s 
management accounts for the financial year 2023-24.  This involved connecting 
related groups of activity, so that the income and costs associated could be seen more 



clearly.  Additionally, the Committee noted the distribution of costs associated with 
cross-cutting activities to income-generating areas of the College.  It being the first 
year this approach was used, they had not yet formed a view on whether this was 
beneficial.  

The First Bursar responded to a query about the “clustering” approach.  He explained 
that the intention was to improve the transparency of the College’s financial position 
and make it more easily comprehensible to Council and Governing Body.  This 
involved three steps.   

The first was to group related activities that related to different kinds of income for 
the College (notably income from educational and research activity, from 
accommodation and catering, and from visitors to the Chapel and Choir concerts).  
The purpose of this grouping was to identify which areas of activity created a surplus 
and which a deficit.  The intention was to make clear the current position of the 
College’s finances and to show how those had evolved over time. 

The second step was to identify activities not directly related to income generation.  
These provided ‘cross-cutting’ support across the College (such as support for the 
governance of College committees as well as for financial reporting and planning).  
This was to make clear the costs of these non-income related activities..  The First 
Bursar highlighted that scrutiny of such costs would be a key part of the forthcoming 
budgeting round.   

The third step in the “clustering” approach was to allocate the cost of ‘cross-cutting’ 
activities to other areas.  The purpose of this third step was to make clear the need 
for additional income to cover the full scope of the College’s costs.  In the 2023-24 
management accounts this had been done provisionally on a pro-rata basis, but more 
sophisticated methodologies could be developed.  The First Bursar noted his 
ambition, expressed at Annual Congregation, to see more spending directed towards 
education and research.  He added that Governing Body would have the opportunity 
to return to this discussion in Easter Term, when it would review plans for the 2024-
25 financial year. 

Returning to the review of the Annual Report and Financial Statements, the 
Committee asked that they continued to received data for the audit from the Finance 
team in the same manner as previous years.  The First Bursar agreed that data should 
be provided in whichever format the Committee found most useful. 

The Senior Tutor noted that CamCORS had recently been re-launched, and that 
Fellows may be asked to re-submit their payment information.  Fellows are asked to 
change this from Easter term onwards so that their supervision payments can come 
through the College’s payroll.  

Governing Body thanked the Audit & Scrutiny Committee and noted their report.  

7. Data for the Audit 

 Governing Body noted data provided by the Finance team in support of the report of 
the Audit and Scrutiny Committee. 

8. Terms of Reference Revisions (Audit and Scrutiny, Fellows’ 
Remuneration) 

 Building on the work of Council’s Governance Working Group, the Vice-Provost 
presented proposals (endorsed by Council) for changes to the Terms of Reference for 
the Fellows’ Remuneration Committee and the Audit & Scrutiny Committee. 



The proposals included the introduction of external members to the Audit and 
Scrutiny Committee, and clarifying the remit of the Fellows’ Remuneration 
Committee.  

Governing Body discussed whether external membership on the Audit & Scrutiny 
committee was necessary, given Governing Body’s separation from the College 
Council (the trustees).  The benefits of an internal scrutiny group were highlighted, 
including an ability to speak freely and candidly.  

The Vice Provost commented that external membership was considered good 
practice, and that external membership may add an additional dimension to the 
Committee’s discussions.  

Governing Body raised concerns about how an external member might be appointed, 
and the degree of influence the College Officers might have over this. Governing Body 
agreed to consider this issue again at a later date.   

The scrutiny provided by the Finance Committee was noted. Governing Body 
(including the Provost) were of the view that the Provost should not chair the Audit 
& Scrutiny Committee, be a member, or have a right of attendance.  

 
Governing Body agreed: 

1) To approve revised Terms of Reference for the Fellows’ Remuneration 
Committee (as appended to the paper), to take effect from 1 January 2024. 

2) To approve revised Terms of Reference for the Audit & Scrutiny Committee 
(as appended to the paper), subject to the following amendments: 

a. One external member only; 
b. Provost shall not be a member or in attendance; and  
c. Chair to be appointed from amongst internal members. 

 

9. Amendment to Ordinance E5 (Second Reading) 

 Governing Body were asked to vote, for a second time, to make an addition to 
Ordinance E5 to remove a statutory anomaly (this being that there is no provision for 
electing to a Life Fellowship a Fellow who has completed twenty-five years’ service, 
and so satisfies Statute E27, but retires early on account of serious illness or 
disability, and so does not satisfy Ordinance E5). 

A question was raised at the Annual Congregation as to whether E28 would apply 
where a Fellow retires on account of having caring responsibility for someone else 
who is seriously ill or disabled.  The Vice Provost, therefore, asked Congregation 
whether it should add a formal note of interpretation, that the mention of ‘serious 
illness or disability’ applies not simply to the Fellow themselves but to also to serious 
illness or disability of one for whom a Fellow had caring responsibilities. 

Governing Body agreed: 

a) to approve for the second time adding the words ‘This requirement does not 
apply in the case of a Fellow retiring early on account of serious illness or 
disability’ to the end of the current Ordinance E5; and 

b) to note, as a point of interpretation, for the avoidance of doubt, that mention 
of serious illness or disability in Statute E 28 and Ordinance E5, includes the 
serious illness or disability of someone (e.g. partner, parent, child) for whom 
the Fellow has, formally or in effect, caring responsibilities. 

10. Examination Results 



 The Senior Tutor presented a paper providing the results and analysis for the 
academic results 22/23, the release of which was delayed by the UCU Marking and 
Assessment Boycott. 

Results were broadly in line with previous years, but some trends were apparent. For 
example, a gender-based performance gap in STEM finalist results. Strategies to 
overcome this would be taken back to Education Committee. 

These results are the first to show finalist outcomes for a full Bridging Program 
cohort, which were positive.  Whilst Bridging Program students had often 
underperformed in their first year their final results were in line with the rest of the 
College’s finalists’.  

The Senior Tutor noted limitations to the results data available to her, particularly 
with regard to comparing against other Colleges.  She highlighted, however, how 
valuable she had found post-results discussions with College teaching groups in each 
of the subjects.  

Governing Body noted the Senior Tutor’s report.  

11. Undergraduate Admissions Governance  

 The Senior Tutor bought a paper to Governing Body to seek its opinion on 
undergraduate admissions governance reforms proposed by the University, in order 
that she may provide feedback on behalf of the College. 

The University has proposed the creation of a new committee that will look at 
undergraduate admission policy and process.  The Senior Tutor had concerns about 
this.  Her view was that the proposals would not accommodate the colleges’ common 
action process, and that they may undermine College autonomy over admissions 
policy.  

The Admissions Tutor echoed the Senior Tutor’s concerns, commenting in addition 
that the proposal may undermine the value of Admissions Forum.  

Governing Body noted external regulatory pressure on the University with regard to 
the University’s admission process and outcomes. 

However, it was commented that Colleges must decide explicitly what decisions they 
are prepared to have decided collectively. 

Governing Body also discussed the role of College Officers as representatives of the 
College on University committees.  The College Officers offered to bring this back to 
Governing Body.  

Professor Sharman suggested Governing Body agree that University committees 
should not be allowed to bind the College on matters of admissions.  With the support 
of the Senior Tutor, he proposed an amendment to the vote.  

Governing Body, therefore, agreed: 

a) to re-affirm that King's admissions policy is ultimately decided by Governing 
Body, not a university committee, and that engagement with the new 
University admissions committee depends on satisfactory answers to the 
Senior Tutor's questions reported to the Governing Body and Council; and 

a) subject to this, to authorise the Senior Tutor to provide feedback to the Office 
for Intercollegiate Services on the proposed nUAC based on the minute of the 
discussion of this paper. 

 Routine Papers (for report only) 

12. Annual Report of the Keeper (2022-2023) 



 The Keeper of the College Collections provided Governing Body with her report for 
the year 2022-2023. 

Governing Body noted the report.  

13. Any Other Business 

 None. 

 


